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ipswich park and ride – call in of cabinet decision

BRIEF Summary OF REPORT

1. At its meeting on 12 October 2010, Cabinet considered a report on the future of Ipswich Park & Ride (Agenda item 10) and agreed the recommendations set out in paragraph 1 to that report. 

2. Under Rule 12.2 of the Council’s Constitution (Part 2 – Rules of Procedure), this decision was called-in to Roads & Transport Scrutiny Committee which will take place on 25 October 2010.  In accordance with Rule 12.3, the motion will be moved and seconded by the Councillors who called in the Cabinet decision.

3. The motion will be moved by Councillor Kathy Pollard, and seconded by Councillor Penny Otton, will be that the Committee is concerned about the decision and is referring the matter back to the Cabinet setting out the nature of the Committee’s concerns about the decision.
Actions Available to the Committee
	4. The committee can decide:

a) To endorse the Cabinet decision and the decision can then be implemented, or

b) To refer the decision back to Cabinet setting out, in writing, its reasons for so doing, or

c) To refer the decision to full Council if it considers that the decision is contrary to the policy framework or contrary to, or not wholly in accordance with, the budget set by the Council.




What is the decision that has been called in?

5. On 12 October 2010 (Agenda item 10), Cabinet agreed to:
a)
Approve in principle the withdrawal of Ipswich Park and Ride services from the Bury Road site at the earliest opportunity after Christmas 2010.
b)
Authorise the Director for Economy, Skills and Environment to negotiate with First (as operator of the service), and Ipswich Borough Council (as owner of the site) to manage the service withdrawal so as to maximise net savings and minimise as far as possible inconvenience to users of the service.
How was the matter called in?

6. On 13 October 2010, notice of the call-in of the decision made by Cabinet was given by Councillors Wood, Pollard, Lockington, Otton and Field to the Monitoring Officer in accordance with Rule 12.1. (1) of the Rules of Procedure (Part 2 of the Council’s Constitution).

The grounds for the call-in

7. There are seven grounds on which a call-in can be based and in this instance the grounds for call-in were grounds (b), (c), (d), (f) and (g) as listed below:

(b) due consultation and the taking of professional advice from officers;

No evidence of consultation with stakeholders, including services users, Ipswich Borough Council or Disability groups, etc. 

(c) respect for human rights (have these been considered);

Bury [Road] Park & Ride Service is the only service to run a complete loop round Ipswich town centre.  This enables people with mobility problems to get off at the Buttermarket, borrow a mobility scooter, return it and get back on the bus at the same location.  It is clear that a full equality impact assessment has not been carried out.

(d) a presumption in favour of openness
No prior notice was given before the Cabinet paper was published, and no alternative sources of income were explored, for example charging English National Concessionary Travel Scheme (ENCTS) pass holders a fee to travel.  As the park and ride service will no longer fall within the concessionary scheme as outlined in the Cabinet Paper (Agenda Item 9 – Concessionary Travel Scheme) then there is an opportunity to substantially increase the income from all three Park and Ride sites.

In addition to this insufficient information has been given in the papers on ticket sales/concessionary sales and total sales which have been increasing year on year.  Also there are no figures given in the paper on the cost of cancellation of the contract for the Bury Road Park and Ride service.

(f)
explaining the options considered and giving the reasons for the decision

If 50% of Bury Road Park and Ride users transfer to London Road Park and Ride, as implied in the paper, there will need to be additional car parking space added. Also it will put further pressure on the Copdock Mill Roundabout which is already overloaded.

For the London Road site at busy times, in particular at Christmas, circulatory traffic grinds to a standstill and Park and Ride users have to compete with users of the many retail sites at the Interchange Retail Park.  On Ipswich Town FC match days it will also be difficult to provide enough capacity in the car park. 

         (g)
 for any other reason – Contrary to Greenest County aspiration

Nowhere in the paper is there a quantification of the additional CO2 emissions which will be generated by the closure of the Bury Road Park and Ride site.  This is surprising given Suffolk’s aspiration to become the Greenest County.  
Due consultation and the taking of professional advice from officers
8. The grounds for call-in which the above named councillors wish to address are stated in italics and addressed below.  
No evidence of consultation with stakeholders, including services users, Ipswich Borough Council or Disability groups, etc
9. No formal consultation with service users has been undertaken as the outcome of any consultation was considered unlikely to materially change the fundamental issue of affordability of the current level of service.  However, in assessing the impact of reducing the scope and cost of the Park & Ride service, the impact on users as a whole was taken into account.  For example, seeking to ensure that Park & Ride remained a viable option for as many people as possible on both sides of town, albeit with a longer car journey for some, and that the wider range of destinations were still served, not only the town centre, but also the hospital, rail station and football ground area – Bury Road service does not serve any of these destinations.
10. Officer discussions have been held with the Borough Council in relation to the transport issues and as freeholder of the Bury Road site. Officer discussions have been held with First Eastern Counties which operates the Ipswich Park & Ride service under contract to the County Council.
11. The Portfolio Holder for Roads & Transport has discussed the proposal with the Borough Council’s Transport Portfolio Holder. 
12. Whilst there has not been a direct consultation with disability groups, an Initial Equality Impact Assessment has been carried out for all groups which has been considered by the corporate Policy Clearing House. The Policy Clearing House decided that a full impact assessment was not required.
Respect for human rights (have these been considered)
13. The grounds for call-in which the above named councillors wish to address are stated in italics and addressed below.   
Bury [Road] Park & Ride Service is the only service to run a complete loop round Ipswich town centre.  This enables people with mobility problems to get off at the Buttermarket, borrow a mobility scooter, return it and get back on the bus at the same location.  It is clear that a full equality impact assessment has not been carried out.
14. A person transferring from the Bury Road service to the London Road service, who wished to use the Shopmobility service which is located in the Buttermarket Shopping Centre, would be able to continue to use the Pals stop to alight. Their nearest boarding bus stop to return to the car park would be in Princes Street near to Giles Circus. Whilst it is accepted that this involves different stop locations, the Princes Street stop is closer to the Shopmobility Centre than the Pals stop and presents a more level route.
15. As stated in paragraph 12 above an equality impact assessment has been undertaken.
A presumption in favour of openness

16. The grounds for call-in which the above named councillors wish to address are stated in italics and addressed below.   Additional related points made by the councillors follow in italics and are also addressed in the text which follows each point.
No prior notice was given before the Cabinet paper was published, and no alternative sources of income were explored, for example charging ENCTS pass holders a fee to travel.  As the park and ride service will no longer fall within the concessionary scheme as outlined in the Cabinet Paper (Agenda Item 9 – Concessionary Travel Scheme) then there is an opportunity to substantially increase the income from all three Park and Ride sites.
17. The Concessionary Travel Scheme income only partly reimburses lost revenue for journeys for which no fares were taken. This amounts to a proportion of the average single passenger fare as there is an allowance for additional trips that have been generated by the free travel. As stated in the Cabinet paper, the method of calculating the reimbursement rate for the group tickets was changed in 2009 which resulted in a loss of income.
18. The net cost of running the whole Ipswich Park & Ride operation in 2009/10 was £737,157:

Gross cost






£1,572,732
Less fares income





£606,749
Less Concessionary Travel Scheme income

£228,826
Net cost






£737,157
19. Park & Ride is a discretionary element of the concessionary travel scheme and as such bus pass holders must be carried free to enable the reimbursement to be claimed. If a fare charge was made Park & Ride would have to be taken out of the Concessionary Travel Scheme with the consequential loss of income from the scheme.
20. Until the concessionary travel scheme transfers to the County Council in April 2011, income from the Concessionary Travel Scheme is paid by district and borough councils to the County Council as the service operator of Park & Ride. After April 2011, travel on Park & Ride will no longer be part of the Concessionary Travel Scheme for Suffolk as approved by Cabinet on 12 October.  In any case, concessionary travel reimbursement will no longer be an external income stream, but simply be another area of the County Council’s budget.  
21. There will, however, be an increase in income if bus pass holders continue to use Park & Ride and pay the full fare. There is an opportunity to offer a reduced fare to concessionary pass holders, individually or in groups of up to 5, by revising the fare structure. This review is a regular process which is normally undertaken annually. Through this process, other fare offers have recently been tested, e.g. a £1 individual peak time commuter fare.

22. The impact of loss of concessionary reimbursement and increase in fare income on net cost is not certain, and will depend on both the fare level set, and the elasticity of demand in relation to price  i.e. broadly the higher the price, the fewer people will choose to use the service.

23. The following two situations are examples of the most and least favourable potential scenarios for a fare of £1.50 for groups of up to 5 concessionary pass holders.  These examples are for the whole Park & Ride operation as it currently exists – i.e. without the closure of the Bury Road site.

24. Example 1.

No reduction in “concessionary “ patronage as a result of a £1.50 fare being introduced:

Gross cost






£1,572,732 
Less fares






£606,749
Less concessionary income




£NIL

Less fares from concessionary pass holders

based on average group size of 2 



£343,931
Revised net cost





£622,052
25. Example 2.

50% reduction in “concessionary “ patronage as a result of £1.50 fare being introduced:

Gross cost






£1,572,732
Less fares






£606,749
Less concessionary income




£NIL

Less fares from concessionary pass holders

 based on average group size of 2 



£171,965
Revised net cost





£794,018
26. It can therefore be seen that the overall impact on the net cost is likely, at best, to be cost neutral as a proportion of bus pass holders will not use the service if a fare charge was imposed. Hence the effect on the affordability of the current operation is that a very high level of subsidy would continue to be required to operate the service.
In addition to this insufficient information has been given in the papers on ticket sales/concessionary sales and total sales which have been increasing year on year.  Also there are no figures given in the paper on the cost of cancellation of the contract for the Bury Road Park and Ride service.
27. There are a selection of ticket products that can be used on Park & Ride ranging from the full price group return ticket to the single passenger trip ticket together with many discounted offers e.g. season tickets and the free concessionary travel ticket; ticket sales, therefore, do not directly correlate with income. The table below shows the trend in ticket sales for the whole service.
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28. A further breakdown of this data by site shows:

For 2007/08 the all tickets break down was:
Martlesham 197,000, London Road 209,000, Bury Road 192,000
For 2008/09 the all tickets break down was:
Martlesham 123,000, London Road 451,000, Bury Road 245,000
For 2009/10 the all tickets break down was:
Martlesham / London Road 783,000, Bury Road 306,000
29. The Cabinet paper considered that income, which shows a trend of decline, was the more appropriate measure against which to evaluate the current situation and the impact of changes.
30. Confidential negotiations are continuing with First regarding a reduction in the Park & Ride service contract. The Cabinet report gave a reasonable assessment of the impact of the overall first year costs (£80,000) on the projected annual savings.
Explaining the options considered and giving the reason for the decision

31. The grounds for call-in which the above named councillors wish to address are stated in italics and addressed below.  
If 50% of Bury Road Park and Ride users transfer to London Road Park and Ride, as implied in the paper, there will need to be additional car parking space added. Also it will put further pressure on the Copdock Mill Roundabout which is already overloaded. 
For the London Road site at busy times, in particular at Christmas, circulatory traffic grinds to a standstill and Park and Ride users have to compete with users of the many retail sites at the Interchange Retail Park.  On Ipswich Town FC match days it will also be difficult to provide enough capacity in the car park.
32. An assessment of the demand for parking spaces at London Road site shows that the site will accommodate the transferred patrons in all normal conditions. Park & Ride is very popular on Saturdays when Ipswich Town FC are playing at home and during the 6 weeks before Christmas. This equates to some 20 of the 255 operational days of the year. At some times of the day during these occasions there may be more demand for parking and bus travel than supply. At these times additional bus provision may be made to cope with passenger demand. The reduced parking capacity at these limited times is an adverse effect of closing a site, but is not sufficient to warrant keeping current levels of provision running at a time of severe financial constraints and when all areas of Council service provision are under severe pressure.
33. The additional peak hour load on the A14 and Copdock Interchange of people moving between the Bury Road location to the London Road site has been estimated at 30 cars (an average of 1 car every 2 minutes). This is considered to be insignificant in terms of the overall traffic conditions and is within the normal level of variance of flow.

For any other reason – Contrary to Greenest County aspiration

34. The grounds for call-in which the above named councillors wish to address are stated in italics and addressed below.  
Nowhere in the paper is there a quantification of the additional CO2 emissions which will be generated by the closure of the Bury Road Park and Ride site.  This is surprising given Suffolk’s aspiration to become the Greenest County.
35. An assessment of the carbon impact for the closure of the Bury Road Park & Ride service, taking into account additional car mileage and reduction in bus mileage, shows an increase of 16 tonnes of CO2. This equates to  0.3% of the street lighting CO2 savings being projected through the part night lighting and dimming strategy.  There would also be an impact, which has not been evaluated, associated with any infrastructure works and the switching off of the electrical equipment at the site.
36. Park & Ride was introduced into Ipswich as part of a transport strategy which, amongst other objectives, sought to manage the adverse impact of traffic by encouraging people to gain access to the town centre by using public transport rather than a car. This objective remains and the proposed reduction in level of service will continue to provide a viable sustainable travel option for people approaching Ipswich from the north west albeit at a different location.
Issues which the Call-in was asked to address
37. The issues which the above named councillors wish to address are stated in italics and addressed below. Additional related points made by the councillors follow in italics and are also addressed in the text which follows each point.
We would like the Scrutiny Committee to take into account the changes to Concessionary Fares discussed in paper (Agenda Item 9 – Concessionary Travel Scheme) with a view to generating additional income from concessionary fare pass holders instead of closing Bury Road Park and Ride site initially with the possible closure of the London Road and Martlesham sites at a future date.

The committee also needs to look at the total ticket sales at the three sites which have been going up steadily for the last three years.  If concessionary fare users were charged £1.50, the additional income generated on current usage would be in excess of £600,000 per year assuming the same level of usage as at present.  

38. This is covered in paragraphs 17 to 26 above.
Before a final decision is made a consultation with stakeholders must take place, as well as environmental and equality impact assessments.

39. This is covered in paragraphs 9 to 12 and 35 to 36 above.

	Sources of further information

a) Report to Cabinet on 12 October 2010 on Ipswich Park & Ride (attached as Appendix A)
b) Report to Cabinet on 12 October 2010 on Concessionary Travel http://apps2.suffolk.gov.uk/cgi-bin/committee_xml.cgi?p=doc&id=1_14799&format=doc 

c) Report to Cabinet on 12 October 2010 on Street Lighting http://apps2.suffolk.gov.uk/cgi-bin/committee_xml.cgi?p=doc&id=1_14801&format=doc 
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